BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Additional Meeting of Council held in the Council Chamber at 7.00pm on Monday 27 July 2015
	
	
	The Chairman welcomed members of the public to the meeting.

Mr Rendle addressed the Council regarding the Street Café Licence request received for SQ Bar and Restaurant which is currently being consulted on.  Mr Rendle strongly objects to the proposed times for the Street Café Licence.  Considering the anti-social behaviour issues that have been experienced in recent months he would suggest that the Street Café Licence did not exceed past 9:00pm.  The problems have improved but they are still not fully resolved.  Mr Rendle was of the opinion that if a Street Café Licence were to be granted past 9:00pm this would encourage customers to drink outside late at night and cause disturbance to nearby residents.

Mr Rendle urged the Council to progress applying for a Public Spaces Protection Order and provision of CCTV in the village centre.  There are a lot residents that would be happy to financially contribute towards CCTV.
The Chairman thanked Mr Rendle.



	Present:
	
	Cllrs Spear in the Chair, Mrs Spear, Bunyard, Mrs Wellstead, Lord, Withey, Lucas, Mrs Chugg, Bennett, Miss Beardshall, Bonds and Miss De Groot.

Miss T Weaver (Parish Clerk)


	091/2015/16
	Apologies


	Received from Cllr Mrs Chesters.


	092/2015/16
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	There were none.

	093/2015/16
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Bonds declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 096/2015/16 (59625), as the applicant is known to him.
Cllr Mrs Chugg declared a Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 096/2015/16 (58007), as the applicant has previously been related to her.



	094/2015/16
	Finance


	The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the sum of £13,988.94. 
(N/C)


	095/2015/16
	Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP)

	The Chairman welcomed Andy Cole, North Devon Council’s Lead Officer for Environmental Protection.

Mr Cole explained that North Devon Council (NDC) are responsible for routinely measuring the pollution levels across the District.  In 2011 the centre of the village in Braunton was declared as an Air Quality Management Area (AQMA).   The District Council have continued to regularly monitor the air pollution levels in the village and these are reported annually to the Department of Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA).
In 2014 NDC submitted an AQAP to DEFRA detailing 13 different measures that could mitigate the air quality pollution levels in Braunton.   The AQAP was rejected by DEFRA and it requested that the report be reworked to include details on the 13 different measures regarding indicators for successfulness and what funding is available.

The additional information requested by DEFRA has now been included in the report and submitted to Devon County Council (DCC) for review and final amendments prior to it being resubmitted to DEFRA in September 2015.  Once DEFRA has approved the report the principle authorities will be in a position to move forward with the most successful measures that have been identified.

North Devon Council intend to begin project modelling and applying for funding from April 2016.  The modelling should take 12 to 18 months to complete.  Members were concerned regarding how long it would take to implement the measures identified in the AQAP.  Braunton village centre was declared an AQMA in 2011 and according to Mr Cole it will be at least a further 2 years before any measures in the AQAP are implemented.  It was suggested that by the time these measures are implemented the general vehicle emissions could be reduced due to people upgrading their vehicles.  
Mr Cole reassured members that NDC had made significant progress with the AQAP.  County Cllr Mrs Chugg commented that traffic congestion is an issue as well as air quality – obtaining funding will be the crucial element to delivering the measures identified in the AQAP.

It was noted that the samples taking in 2011 concentrated on particulate matter (PM) 2.5.  Mr Cole responded that DEFRA had concluded that there is no reasons to suspect that PM10 is being exceeded in Braunton.  He further explained that there is only a marginal air pollution exceedance in Braunton as the maximum is 40mg/m3 and Braunton only measured 41mg/m3.
Members also expressed concerns regarding the methods used to measure air quality in Braunton and that there is no available data since 2011.  It was noted that measurements are taken using diffusion tubes placed in static locations.  It was suggested that live monitoring might be more effective.  Mr Cole reassured members that the last report submitted to DEFRA was based on data collected in 2014 and this should be available on the NDC website once it has been approved by DEFRA.  Live monitoring is an appropriate method for measuring air quality in many cities but it can be costly. NDC currently has diffusion tubes in the following locations: -

· 1 at Velator roundabout
· 3 between Velator roundabout and the Square

· 4 Caen Street and Saunton Road

· 2 in Chaloners Road
· 2 in the Square.

The air quality measurements are calculated on annual average data and submitted to DEFRA every 12 months for acceptance.  It was noted that if based on annual average data this would not be a true reflection of the air quality in Braunton.  During peak traffic times it would be much higher than 41mg/m3. 
RESOLVED: 

a. That the Council invites Mr Cole, NDC Lead Officer for Environmental Protection to report further progress with the AQAP to the September Additional Council meeting.

b. Mr Cole to provide members with the latest AQAP that was submitted to DEFRA in March 2014.

(N/C)

The Chairman thanked Mr Cole for attending the meeting.




096/2015/16.   Planning
Cllr Mrs Chugg declared a Prejudicial interest and left the meeting.
Cllr Bonds in his capacity as a North Devon District Councillors, stated that any opinions expressed during discussions on the following planning application represent a preliminary view and that he will naturally reconsider the application fresh when presented all the facts at principal level.

(a)   58007
Installation of a 4.1 MWP solar farm, associated infrastructure, including access tracks, DNO & client substations, inverter/transformer units, underground cabling & security fencing (amended plans, assessments & description) at Luscott Barton, Ashford, Barnstaple EX31 4DE


Grid ref: 251590; 137254   

Applicant:
Sunsave 7 Luscott Barton Ltd

Comment:
The applicant has taken on board the previous comments made by the Council and the amended plans show a much reduced scheme.

Recommend approval, with the proviso that a community benefit fund be established to support local projects.

(N/C)
Cllr Mrs Chugg returned to the meeting.

(b)   59570
Changing roof from hip to gable on kitchen at Burmur & Margherita, Barton Lane, Braunton.

Applicant:
Mr James Ramsey

Comment:
Recommend approval.

(N/C)

Cllr Bonds in his capacity as a North Devon District Councillors, stated that any opinions expressed during discussions on the following planning application represent a preliminary view and that he will naturally reconsider the application fresh when presented all the facts at principal level.

(c)   59569
Outline application for erection of five dwellings & open space at open space Westmead Close, Braunton.

Applicant:
Mr Neil Meldrum

Comment:
Recommend approval, subject to the houses being affordable homes for families and the properties do not exceed two storeys.

(8.2.1abs)

(d)  59613       Restoration of former outbuilding to form log store at Pippacott Farm, Beara Charter, Marwood, Barnstaple.

Applicant:        Mr Robert Lee

Comment:    
Recommend approval.

(N/C)

(e)  59508      
Extension to dwelling at Rosemead, Exeter Road, Braunton.

Applicant:      
Mr Jason Roome  

Comment:
Recommend approval.

(N/C)

Cllr Bonds declared a Prejudicial interest and left the meeting.

(f) 59625      
Conversion of builders store/workshop to form one dwelling at workshop/store Down Lane, Braunton.

Applicant:      
Mr Kevin Baddick
Comment:
Recommend refusal on the following grounds: -

· Outside of the development boundary.

· Out of character with the surrounding properties.

· Concerns regarding highway access.


(6.4)
Cllr Bonds returned to the meeting.

NOTICES OF DECISION

Approvals

59263

Creation of additional parking space & improve visibility at Brambles, Sharlands Lane, Braunton.

59354
Extension to dwelling at Vardons, Limetree Grove, Braunton.

59056
Outline application for erection of dwelling (amended plans) at Little Orchard, Higher Park Road, Braunton.

59409
Proposed extension to dwelling at Burleigh, 15 First Field Lane, Braunton.
	097/2015/16
	Devon County Council Street Café Licence Consultation
	a. SQ Bar and Restaurant, Braunton 

Braunton Parish Council objects to the proposed times of Sunday – Thursday: 9am – 11pm and Friday – Saturday: 9am – Midnight.
RESOLVED: That if a Street Café Licence is granted it would stipulate the following times be adhered to: -
Sunday – Thursday:  9:00am  -  9:00pm

Friday – Saturday:     9:00am  -  9:00pm

There should also be suitable pedestrian footway with at least a 2 metre clearance especially adjacent to the Pedestrian Crossing and George Hotel Car Park entrance/exit.

(N/C)

b. Squires Fish and Chip Restaurant, Braunton

Braunton Parish Council objects to the proposed times. Monday – Saturday: 9am - 10pm and Sunday: 9am - 7pm.
RESOLVED: That if a Street Café Licence is granted it would stipulate that the following times are adhered to: -

Monday – Saturday:   9:00am – 9:00pm

Sunday:                      9:00am – 7:00pm

There should also be suitable pedestrian footway with at least a 2 metre clearance maintained at all times and not obstructed by other street furniture such as advertising A-boards.
Further RESOLVED that members would request that Devon County Council makes the applicant(s) for both premises aware regarding the conditions that the Street Café Licence does not permit such as taking glasses off of the premises or permitting the consumption of alcohol outside of the premises.  The applicant to be advised to seek the appropriate licences from North Devon Council.

(N/C)
Cllr Mrs Chugg left the meeting at 8:44pm.


	098/2015/16
	22 Squadron A Flight  RAF, Chivenor
	Members considered the notes from the meeting held on 22 July to arrange a community event to thank the 22 squadron A Flight RAF for their many years of service in North Devon, attached as Appendix A.

RESOLVED: That the Council
a. consents to holding a community event on the Recreation Ground in Braunton.
b. extends its thanks to Cllr Mrs Flynn, Chair of North Devon Council for taking the lead role in organising the event.

(N/C)




The meeting closed at 8:49 p.m.



............................................... The Chairman
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